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A NEW DAY ï A NEW 
RESOLVE 
 On occasion when 
consciousness returns to our 
mortal bodies following our 
daily repose, weôre not 
altogether sure we are 
prepared to face the day. 
Usually by the dayôs end we 
can look back and wonder a 
bit how things came together 
as well as they did. I guess 
the older one gets, the 
realization sets in that each 
day must be made as 
precious as possible. While 
all of our appointed tasks are 
not always pleasant, they 
serve a purpose in our lives, 
even though we may not 
have any idea at the time 
how that could be so. Careful 
planning many times does 
not insure that the events will 
unfold as planned. 

Our Vision! 
¶ Initiator of CommunityAction 

¶ Facilitator of Leadership Development 

¶ Advocate for Families 

¶ Trusted Conveyor of Issues to Legislators 
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I was blessed by meeting past 
master Bert Morse and he got 
me involved with the 
legislation department of the 
State Grange. I have 
continued ever since with 
local, county and state levels 
of legislations. He was a fine 
man who helped me so much 
learning what Grange is. 
Now that I am the overseer of 
the NYS Grange I am 
learning a lot about the daily 
operations of the Grange. I 
also am so proud that we 
offer programs for all ages. 
The Juniors are the Grange of 
the future and the Youth are 
part of the present day 
Grange that will carry on our 
traditions in the years to 
come.    
I am so glad I joined the 
Grange and can say that I 
have met many good friends 
past and present. In closing 
remember the Grange offers 
everyone a chance to get 
involved with Family Values 
and Home Town Roots.  

 One of the important, if not 
the most important aspect of 
our successes on a daily basis 
has to do with our 
relationships with others. 
Family needs, whether they 
are in or out of the immediate 
household are a top priority. 
Our daily resolves are 
reflective of our interaction 
with them, and that is the way 
it should be. 
 We think of the Grange as a 
family organization, and that 
thinking is absolutely correct. 
Iôm sure all of us can recall 
situations down through the 
years where Grangers became 
a very tight knitted family 
around a member in need, 
perhaps even tighter than the 
blood family. Just as we 
resolve on a daily basis to do 
the best we can for our 
families, ourselves being a 
part of that, we also need to 
make resolves in relation to 
our Grange family.  
 History shows us that there 
have been many families that 
have left tremendous legacies 
in this Nation, and the world 
for that matter. On a lesser 
known scale, many families 
have left important legacies in 
their local communities, 
which when reduced to the 
lowest terms, involved a new 
resolve with each new day. 
 The Grange, as a fraternal 
family, has a legacy as well, 
of which none of it was 
accomplished by accident. 
Individual members, acting as 
a part of the family, resolved 
to do whatever possible to 
better the family. If this were 
not true, we would not have a 
141 year history here in New 
York State. For many, the 
Grange family relationship 
has spanned decades, in sharp 
contrast to the usual amount 
of time most folks spend with 
affiliations. 
 My challenge to you is with 
each new day spend a bit of 
time remembering the 
importance of your Grange 
family to you, and giving 
thought as to the steps that 
need to be taken to make it 

When asked by our worthy 
Master to write a guest 
column for the Granger, I 
thought what can I write 
about? I thought for a while 
and decided to write about 
family involvement and home 
town roots. I started at a 
young age learning about 
what I can do to help others. I 
started by involvement with 
the Cub Scouts and worked 
my way up to be an Eagle 
Scout. I also stayed in 
scouting and was a Cub 
master and Boy Scout master. 
I continued on for many years 
working with youth and 
trying to stress leadership in 
them for later in life. During 
my Junior and High school 
years I was a member of the 
FFA. Holding many positions 
in our chapter. I worked 
taking care of the young stock 
and field work on a farm. 
 The Grange was around 
when I grew up but they 
didnôt promote the youth to 
join the Grange. Today I still 
think that it was their loss for 
not asking youth to join the 
Grange. As the years passed I 
met my wife Linda and she 
asked me to join the Grange. 
It was the best move I ever 
made. I continued to work her 
family farm until they quit 
farming. I also worked as a 
mechanic for a heavy truck 
dealership. At the present 
time I am employed as a 
Warranty Manager for a large 
truck dealership.  So I have 
continued my time with 
Agriculture since I was in 
junior high school.  

stronger. We do that for 
ourselves and our blood 
families to insure success, we 
need to do it for our important 
fraternal family as well. 

Jerry Batsford 

     How many generations of 
your family have been 
Grange members?  I am a 
fifth generation Grange 
member, while my children 
are sixth generation Grange 
members.  What has helped 
to keep our family active in 
Grange for so many 
generations?  I believe it is 
because the Grange is truly a 
family organization.  The 
Grange does a phenomenal 
job creating and 
implementing programs and 
activities for all age levels.  
The programs are designed to 
keep the members actively 
involved in the Grange.  The 
programs for the Junior and 
Youth members are designed 
to help the young people 
become leaders in society.  
The classes at Jr. Grange 
Camp and the various 
workshops at the youth 

(Continued on page 6) 

Sherri Taft 
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Spring is finally here and 
summer isnôt too far behind.  
I drive by the State 
Fairgrounds a couple of times 
a week and they are already 
counting the days down until 
the State Fair begins.  Is your 
Grange counting down the 
days until they have a special 
meeting that will invite your 
community to come in and 
learn about the Grange?   
 
Our first regional Legislative 
meeting had to be cancelled.  
Due to scheduling conflicts, I 
was not able to get enough 
speakers for the meeting.  I 
do want to thank Newark 
Grange in Wayne County for 
offering to host the meeting.   
 
Our next regional Legislative 
meeting will be held on June 
21st at Glenridge Grange in 
Schenectady County.  A 
letter will be going out to the 
members of Schenectady 
county and surrounding 
counties inviting them to 
come and be a part of the 
meeting.  At the time of this 
writing, State Senator Cecilia 
Tkaczyk has confirmed to 
speak at the meeting.  I am 
hopeful that by the time the 
letters go out, I will have the 
other two speakers confirmed 
for the morning.  The 
meeting will start at 9:30 AM 
and should wrap up sometime 
around noon.  I hope that you 
will take time to come and 
attend the meeting.  We want 
to show our speakers that we 
are interested in what they 
have come to tell us about. 
 
Plans will begin soon for the 
annual Legislative 
Conference which will be 
held at our State 
Headquarters building on 
September 27th.  Please mark 
your calendar.  Letters will be 
going out to Granges in 
August telling more about 
this meeting. 
 
Please remember that all 
resolutions to be submitted 
for consideration at the 
upcoming State Grange 
Session should be to me by 
September 1st.  Please do not 

wait to send them all at the 
last minute.  It is much easier 
if I receive them as you adopt 
them so that typing and 
research can be done prior to 
the publication to delegates.  
If you have any questions, 
please do not hesitate to 
contact me. 
 
We can make our influence 
effective only if we all 
participate in our Grange and 
take an active interest in our 
work as Grangers.  I 
encourage each of you to take 
an active interest in your 
Grange activities.   

Cindy Benson-Pollard 
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In my opinioné. 
 
How many times over the last 
few months and years have 
we heard about a child 
committing a crime.  They 
take guns to school to shoot 
teachers and students.  They 
take knives to school and 
slash and stab students whom 
they feel have offended them.  
A young girl was killed, 
recently, by a young man 
because she would not attend 
their school prom with him.   
 
I am sure that most agree that 
these children should be 
charged as an adult.  They 
commit the crime that is so 
horrendous that we all shake 
our heads and wonder why.  
However, is this the right 
thing to do?  Will they ever 
have the opportunity to 
reenter society and become 
productive members? 
 
There is some discussion in 
the State Legislature that 
would raise the age limit for 
criminal responsibility to 21.  
When does a young person 
reach an age where they truly 
understand what they are 
doing when they commit a 
crime?  There is much debate 
regarding this issue.  Some of 
these children do not 
understand the ramifications 
of their actions.  They act out 
in the only way they feel they 
have to rectify something that 

     Hallelujah !  Spring has 
arrived !  We knew it would 
be coming, right?  But we 
were just getting impatient.  
But God promises in 
Ecclesiastes 3:2  ñA time to 
plant and a time to harvestò.  
Planting season is here.  
What kind of seeds are you 
sowing? 
     Besides the vegetable and 
other seeds you plant in your 
garden for nourishment, are 
you  preparing for the kind of 
fruit that is listed in Galatians 
5:22 & 23?  Are your lives 
producing patience, kindness, 
goodness, faithfulness and all 
the others listed?  If not, we 
need to consider our heart 
attitude or the soil 
preparation.  If weôve done 
our part, then God can 
produce the fruit. 
     I have begun planning the 
Memorial Service at State 
Session in October and have 
a request for Subordinate 
Chaplains.  Please send me 
the names of deceased 
Grange members who have 
passed to the Great Grange 
Above during this current 
Grange year ( September 1, 
2013 ï September 30, 2014).  
I need to receive your list by 
October  4th. 

Virginia L. Conner 

is harming them emotionally 
and/or physically. 
 
However, is sending them to 
adult prison the right thing.  
There have been numerous 
studies done on this issue.  
Many of these studies 
indicate that incarcerating 
children under the age of 21 
with adult inmates will only 
serve to harm them.  Harm 
may come from emotional 
and/or physical abuse.  The 
studies also show that many 
young people, after their 
release, will commit the same 
crime again and return to the 
penal system. 
 
In an adult prison situation, 
these young people do not 
have the opportunity to 
receive the necessary help 
that will prepare them to 
reenter society and become 
active members of their 
community.  The 
psychological aid that they 
need is not available to them.  
The study admits that not all 
will be helped with this type 
of aid but the majority will.   
 
There is no clear definition as 
to when a child matures into 
an adult and can make adult 
decisions.  We talk about 
what it was like to grow up in 
our time. We had fewer of the 
distractions that our children 
are influenced by today.  We 
all had extended families that 
helped guide us as we 
matured.  Children, today, do 
not always have access to this 
type of extended family.  If 
they do, does the family 
actually take part in guiding 
that child or do they just turn 
a blind eye and leave them to 
their own designs. 
 
There are many opinions on 
this issue.  What is yours?   
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     The New York State 
Grange Youth had a fabulous 
time at the Spring Weekend at 
East Pembroke Grange #1157 
in Genesee County. The 
weekend was held April 11th-
13th. The weekend started off 
a little slow, as arrival was 
anywhere between 7pm and 
midnight! Saturday morning 
we arose to a scrumptious 
breakfast followed by some 
great programs from 
Toastmasters, and information 
about seeing eye dogs, as well 
as some leadership training. I 
hope everyone remembers 
their OREO! (Opinion, 
Reason, Example, Opinion 
restated)  
     The youth then visited and 
learned about a local dairy 
farm, with the use of their 
large milking carousel. We 
then spent the afternoon 
playing outside as it was a 
gorgeous day- this was a great 
time for fellowship. The 
evening brought more 
delicious food and a rousing 
game of Grange Jeopardy. 
Following this we broke into 
groups practicing drills and 
playing games. Sunday 
morning was a time for 
reflection, a few games and 
goodbyes.  
     The Youth were quite busy 
again two weeks later at the 
Lecturer and FAC Conference 
at Headquarters on April 26th. 
We had many competitors in 
the various contest, and the 

Sharon Croucher 

Elaine Smith      Paula Turner 

winners are as follows:  
Prepared Speech 
13-19 age group: 
1st Teresa Thomas 
2nd Quinton Tarbell 
3rd Shannon Ruso 
Age 20-29: 
1st Emily Shoop 
2nd Matthew Shoop 
3rd Jackie Turner 
Impromptu  
13-19: 
1st Christian Taft 
2nd Shannon Ruso 
3rd Tessa Taft 
20-29  
1st Matthew Shoop 
2nd Emily Shoop 
3rd Jackie Turner 
Sign-a Song:  
Novice: 
1st Tessa Taft 
2nd Teresa Thomas 
3rd Quinton Tarbell 
Hobbyist:  
1st Emily Shoop 
Group Sign-a -Song:  
1st Emily Shoop and Jackie 
Turner 
     Youth members also 
participated in the Talent 
show, and those winners are 
in the Lecturer's column!  
All first place winners in the 
prepared speech and sign-a-
song contests are eligible to 
compete in the Regional 
Conference, which will be 
held July 11-13 at Rivier 
University in Nashua, NH. 
The cost for that weekend is 
$112. Please send money and 
registration forms (found 
online) by June 12 to Elaine 
Smith so she can send them 
on to New Hampshire by the 
15th. 
     Fall Weekend will be 
September 19-21 at Colonel 
Harper Grange in Delaware 
county. More information to 
come.  

 
New York State will host 
the Northeast Lecturerôs 
Conference in 2014. 

The dates are August 4-6. 
 

      This will be a short 
column as the Art, 
Photography and Talent 
winners and Northeast 
Lecturersô Conference 
information area all printed 
elsewhere in this paper.  
 Thank you to all who 
attended or helped in any way 
to make the Lecturers/Family 
Activities Day a success.  I 
was very pleased with the 
entries in art, photography 
and talent. It was a pleasure to 
have the Youth Department 
join us.  A special thank you 
goes to Cuyler Grange for 
serving a delicious lunch. 
      All Lecturers should have 
received the Northeast 
Lecturersô Conference 
information.  I hope many of 
you will be able to attend.  
Make as many copies of the 
registration form as needed.  
The deadline is July 10th.  
Once July gets here I will be 
working in earnest to put 
together the New York 
program.  If I ask you to 
participate, please say yes!  
Be sure to check the separate 
notice in this paper for details 
regarding the conference. 
      By the time you read this, 
my two sisters, Bruce and I 
should be enjoying some sun 
and relaxation on a 
Mediterranean cruise.  It is 
our goal while in Athens, to 
visit the temple of Demeter at 
Eleusis.  Those of you who 
are 7th degree members will 
remember that the mythology 
surrounding Demeter as the 
goddess of agriculture is the 
basis for the seventh degree. 
 Enjoy this beautiful time of 
year.  May your gardens 
produce much abundance and 
your flowers bloom 
profusely.  

Albany Co. 
Bethlehem #137 
Erin Rexha 
Allegany Co. 
Birdsall #1117 
Donelle Dowd 
Belmont # 1243 
Ashley Brownell 
Keith Burnell 
Coty Denning 
Jake Ellsworth 
Krystal Fanton 
Kelly Goodsell 
Bonnie Hale 
Christine Hale 
Kevin Merrick 
Rich Olejniczak 
Tonya Olejniczak 
William Otto 
Kristin Pangburn 
Tammy Willover 
Chemung Co. 
Veteran #1108 
Margaret Eastburn 
Karl VanderHeyde 
Delaware Co. 
Walton #1454 
Ken Nobel 
Dutchess Co. 
Stanford #808 
Judith Cadwallader 
Robert Cadwallader 
Brittany Maisonet 
Michael Tompkins 
Martin Vermeulen 
Genesee Co. 
Oakfield #813 
Rebecca J. Lefever 
Livingston Co. 
Linwood # 1084 
Maurice Maynard 
Zachary Noble 
Oneida Co. 
Pleasant Valley # 1453 
Margaret J. Williams 
Oswego Co. 
Mt. Pleasant #349 
Betty Crouch 
Otsego Co. 
Pierstown #793 
Diana Gozigian 
Edward Gozigian 
Schenevus Valley #1201 
Rebecca Weinert 
William Weinert 
Rensselaer Co. 
Brunswick #1337 
Denise Chinski 
Michael Chinski 
Saratoga Co. 
Corinth #823 
Crystal Raymond 
Schoharie Co. 
Breakabeen #767 
Nicole Coons 
Schuyler Co. 
Searsburg #494 
Annora Dickey 

Hileen Dickey 
Steuben Co. 
North Cameron #355 
April Force 
Tioga Co. 
North Barton #45 
Diana Auge 
Guy Auge 
Donald Valentine 
Vicki Williams 
Wayne Co. 
Rose #1051 
Erin Milem 
Wyoming Co. 
Curriers #1273 
Shelley Ring 
Rebecca Sobon                          

Donôt forget the 
youth fund appeal 
Support our youth 
members in 
developing  

leadership skills. 
The youth fund 
helps to defray 
expenses for the 
youth conferences 
and to help our 
youth attend the 
regional youth 
conferences. 
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      I thank everyone who 
attended the weekend at 
Cortland with the Lecturers 
and Youth. We had a fun-
filled, busy day! Our speaker 
on eye health, Dr. Michelle 
Barno, was excellent and 
answered many questions for 
us. We appreciate her taking 
time to speak with us. The 
winners for the contest are: 
Woodworking: 1st Bruce 
Rickmeyer - Oneida Co.; 2nd 
Les Palen - Otsego Co; 3rd 
Henry Balker - Dutchess Co; 
Hon Men Viola Horton - 
Steuben Co. 
Quilted Wall Hanging - 
Machine Done: 1st Marietta 
Vaughn - Erie Co; 2nd 
Jennifer Doud - Chautauqua 
Co. 
Full Size Quilt - Hand Done: 
1st Elizabeth Coons - Otsego 
Co 
Full Size Quilt - Machine 
Done: 1st Frances Hahn - 
Chenango Co; 2nd Karen 
Johnson - Otsego Co; 3rd 
Marietta Vaughn - Erie Co.; 
Hon Men Eileen Johnson - 
Dutchess Co. 
Afghans - 1st LeEtta Widrick 
- Lewis Co; 2nd Arlene 
Lewis - Otsego Co; 3rd Irene 
George - Alleghany Co; Hon 
Men Diane Osselmana - 
Dutchess Co 
Baby Afghans: 1st Julia 
Bassette - Lewis Co; 2nd 
Norma Polanowski - 
Alleghany Co; 3rd Reba 
Spencer - Onondaga Co; Hon 
Men Rose Tyler - Erie Co 
Doilies: 1st Pam Bruttsman - 
Alleghany Co; 2nd LeEtta 
Widrick - Lewis Co; 3rd 
Mary Starr - Albany Co; Hon 
Men Gail Lewis - Otsego Co 
Plastic Canvas: 1st Sandy 
Rock - Otsego Co; 2nd Rose 
Tyler - Erie Co; 3rd Eileen 
Johnson - Dutchess Co; Hon 
Men Nancy Tuttle - Steuben 
Co 
Knitting: 1st LeEtta Widrick 
- Lewis Co.; 2nd Mary Lou 
Eastman - Otsego Co; 3rd 
Pam Bruttsman - Alleghany 

Stephen C. Coye, Master 
100 Grange Place 
Cortland, NY 13045 
607-756-7553 

E-Mail Steve@nysGrange.org 
Roger Halbert, Secretary 

State Secretary 
83 Spring Street, PO Box 321 
Gilbertsville, NY 13776 

607-783-2691 
rhalbert1@stny.rr.com 

Sharon Croucher, Lecturer 
2514 County Road 25 
Clifton Springs, NY 14432 

315-462-3067 
E-mail croubr@fltg.net 
Cindy Benson Pollard 
Legislative Director 

401 Charles Avenue, Solvay, NY  
13209 

315-487-2430 
Cbenson 81@msn.com 

Virginia L. Conner, Chaplain 
918 Bartnick Road 
Genoa, NY 13071 
315-364-5516 

vlconner48@yahoo.com 
Brenda Noble, Family Activities 

7973 Telephone Road 
LeRoy, NY 14482 
585-768-6632 

Vinnie and Al Kirmss 
Leadership Membership 

1362 SR 143 
Coeymans Hollow, NY 12046 

518-756-8721 
avkirmss@aol.com 
Kathy Miller 

Community Involvement 
2600 Route 20A, Lot 1 
Varysburg NY 14167-9798 

(585) 356-9113 
kathyellenmiller@yahoo.com 
Elaine Smith, Paula Turner Co-

Youth Directors 
Elaine 

220 Oakley Road 
Stamford, NY 12167 
607-652-2180 

smithaus@telenet.net 
Paula 

6730 Velie Road 
Savona, NY 14879 
607-776-9730 

xraypaula@yahoo.com 
Gerald Batsford, Sports 
1199 Church Street 
Cortland, NY 13045 
607-835-6127 

gablab1652@yahoo.com 
Carol Bailey, Historian 
3033 Middle Sodus Road 
Lyons, NY 14489 
315-946-4379 

Gail Chamberlain 
3627 Co. Rte. 21 
Whitehall, NY 12887 
518-499-1028 

gchamberlainhome@excite.com 

Brenda Noble 

Kathy E. Miller 

Jerry Batsford 

     Greetings  from the Sports 
Department. I think we can 
say finally that spring has 
sprung and we have had one 
of our events already. On 
April 27th we had four teams 
come to Cortland to play 
Dart Ball again this year. It 
was a long day with all teams 
having some fun. Our Youth 
had a team again and my 
thanks goes to them for 
showing great sportsmanship 
and having lots of fun 
playing. At the end of nine 
games the defending 
champions still were state 
champs. This made the 12th 

Save your ñGò 
Dollars and contribute 
at State Session for 
National Hosting 
(see page 7 for details) 

Co; Hon Men Mary Eddy - 
Jefferson Co 
Embroidery: 1st Shelly 
Hewlett - Dutchess Co; 2nd 
Marge Davis - Chenango Co; 
3rd Laura Wigfield - Wayne 
Co; Hon Men Karen Wilcox 
- Jefferson Co 
Latch Hook: 1st Arletta Karz 
- Schuyler Co; 2nd Laura 
Wigfield - Wayne Co; 3rd 
Bruce Widger - Onondaga 
Co; Hon Men Lynn Conklin - 
Chenango Co  
The following items will be 
sent to the Northeast 
Exposition. Afghan - LeEtta 
Widrick, Lewis Co; Baby 
Afghan - Julia Bassette, 
Lewis Co; Doilies - Pam 
Bruttsman, Alleghany Co; 
Embroidery - Marge Davis, 
Chenango Co; 3-piece Baby 
set - LeEtta Widrick, Lewis 
Co; Plastic Canvas - Sandy 
Rock, Otsego Co; Counted 
Cross Stitch - Shirley 
Hewlett, Dutchess Co; Adult 
Garment - Mary Lou 
Eastman, Otsego Co; Latch 
Hook - Arletta Karz, 
Schuyler Co; Quilted Wall 
Hanging - Marietta Vaughn, 
Erie Co; Stuffed Toy - 
Arletta Karz, Schuyler Co. 
 If anyone has handmade 
items to be sent to the Big E, 
please send them to my 
house by August 25th. They 
take anything handmade: 
mittens, hats, kitchen towels, 
baby sets, scrubbies, etc. 
 I thank everyone for their 
hard work and any help! 

year that Hamptonburgh 
Grange from Orange County 
defended their reign over 
everyone else. 
     The final team standings 
were as follows 
1st  Hamptonburgh Grange # 
950 Orange County 
2nd  Steuben Pomona Grange 
# 31 Steuben County 
3rd  Cortland Pomona Grange 
#25 Cortland County 
4th  NYS Youth Department  
NYS Grange 
     My thanks go to all who 
came and had a wonderful 
day of playing Darts. 
     Bowling is going to be 
held on June 1st this year and 
we will be having only one 
shift as voted by the 
members last year. We will 
see how this goes and if it 
doesnôt work out we will go 
to two shifts next year. 
Golf is going to be in 
Steuben County this year at 
the Pinnacle Golf Course in 
Addison, NY and please 
contact Carl Bullock for 
details. The date for the Golf 
Tournament is July 13th. 
Please remember that our 
events are for fun and all 
ages can join us.  

      Greetings Fellow 
Grangers!!   Is winter really 
behind us?  Are your  "spring 
into life" community service 
activities well underway?  
Don't forgot to keep a diary 
of your activities and take 
pictures.  If you keep an 
informal diary of all your 
Grange does, making a 
Committee Service Report 
will just about "do itself".  
Last year we reached the 25% 
participation goal as was set 
for us by National Grange.   
The first place winner for 
NYS Grange Community 
Service was Butternut Valley 
Grange and their report 

(Continued on page 5) 

mailto:kathyellenmiller@yahoo.com
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Al and Vinni Kirmss 

everyone wonder what you 
are up to.ò  We have proven 
this to be true you can too.  
We challenge you to try it and 
start an avalanche in your 
Grange. 
Please remember: 
The Grange is a family 
fraternal, community service 
organization with roots in 
agriculture. We develop 
personal leadership skills in 
our members and strengthen 
our communities through 
local involvement. Faith, 
family, patriotism and 
activism are the foundation of 
our values. 
WE ARE AMERICA'S 
FAMILY FRATERNITY! 
WE ARE THE PLACE TO 

GROW! 
Remember: 

THE DISTINGUISHED 
GRANGE REP0RTS 
are due at National 

Headquarters by August 
15th 2014.  

     The form is on the 
National Grange web site 
under the members sections. 
The new Subordinate and 
Junior Membership reports 
were due with the June 
Quarterly report.  If you have 
not yet sent in this report 
please do.  It is found in the 
14-15 Handbook 

eating.  We love sharing with 
others our many Grange 
stories.  We want everyone, 
especially non-Grangers, to 
know the experiences we 
have enjoyed in the Grange.  
This excitement is contagious 
and like Kathy says in her 
part of the new handbook, it 
is a snowball.  It can become 
an avalanche. 
     Starting new Granges and 
signing up new members 
proves that excitement brings 
people in.  When you have a 
group of people in a 
community that get excited 
about something like the 
Grange and they are talking 
about it everywhere they go 
people begin to wonder what 
is going on.  As the new 
members are talking about all 
the wonderful things they 
have planed for in the new 
Grange non-members will 
begin the consideration 
process of joining the Grange.  
They start looking into what 
the Grange is all about.  We 
are the reason people join.  
Friends and fellowship are 
the #1 reasons folks join.  I 
think that joining a group of 
folks that are excited about 
they are doing and excited 
about the possibilities for the 
future is a great calling card 
for us.   
     Excitement can be 
expressed in different ways.  
You can ñshowò it and you 
can ñtellò it. 
     We all need to is show 
some excitement.  As we plan 
for our holiday parties and as 
we plan for the next meetings 
we need to make sure we let 
everyone see just how excited 
we are to be in the Grange.  
Let everyone see your 
excitement.  Smile.  Laugh.  
Be Positive.  Give everyone 
a pat on the back or thumbs 
up for a job well done.  Just 
let all know by your actions 
that you are excited. 
We all need to tell people we 
are excited.  Talk positively 
about the Grange to other 
members and non-members 
alike they as they are all 
needed at the next meeting or 
activity. The spoken word can 
be powerful so make it 
positive and make it exciting. 
Excitement is contagious.  It 
is like a virus.  Once one 
person starts to show some 
others will start to get 
excited.  Have you heard the 
saying, ñSMILE, make 

     The first weekend in April 
at the Headquarters building 
in Cortland approximately 50 
Junior members, leaders, 
parents, and others had a 
great time celebrating 125 
years of Junior Grange.  
Some came on Friday 
evening to set up.  Many 
arrived Saturday morning for 
workshops on crafts, merit 
badges, science, ritual, 
manners/values, sign 
language, singing, games and 
a whole lot of learning, fun, 
and meeting other members.   
The lunch included a birthday 
cake and ice cream.  Birthday 
games were enjoyed and all 
received special ñgoodiesò to 
take home.  Displays on 2104 
crafts, the dictionary project, 
Ag in the classroom (the 
book, Who Grew My Soup 
was read), with information  
available to help Junior 
Leaders.  After supper, more 
crafts, singing of songs 
around the ñfireò, board 
games and then lights out.  
Sunday morning after 
breakfast, there was a 
question and answer session 
for all and then everyone 
agreed to have another 
weekend next year. 
See page 8 for photos 

SHOW SOME 
EXCITEMENTï

ATTITUDE COUNTS! -  
     We love the Grange and 
its members.  We love the 
camaraderie, sharing of 
stories, playing and touring 
together and working 
together.  Grangers are fun to 
be around and like to have 
fun ï working, playing or 

Gail Chamberlain 

went on to win second place 
in National Grange 
Judging!!! NYS 
Subordinate Granges 
submitted 47 Community 
Service Reports which means 
NYS Grange received $250 
from National Grange.  At 
present we have 183 
Subordinate Granges in NYS 
- can we submit 100 
Community Service reports 
this year? 
      Community Service 
Chairpersons and 
Committees:   Your 
Subordinate Grange Secretary 
should have received a 
mailing the middle of May 
which serves as a reminder to 
you that Community Service 
reports are due September 
1st, 2013.  Because  NYS 
must have their state winner 
to National by September 15th 
our NYS deadline date of 
September 1st is a firm 
deadline.   Remember your 
report need not be a 
scrapbook, it can be a letter, 

(Continued from page 4) 
Community Service 

an outline, print off a diary 
activities from your PC/CD, 
write a brief outline about 
your Grange's community 
service activities.  If you do 
not have a Community 
Service Committee or 
Chairman, any Subordinate 
member can act as such and 
submit a report on behalf of 
your Grange.  A sample of 
the Judging Criteria is 
included in your mid-May 
mailing.  This is the same 
judging criteria as is used by 
National Grange which puts 
us all (large Granges and 
small) on a level playing 
field.     Also included in this 
mailing is a fill-in-the-blank 
"cover sheet" which is your 
"entry form" - some reports 
last year simply wrote on the 
back of this form a brief 
outline of your activities - this 
is perfectly acceptable and 
counts as a report received 
and will be submitted for 
judging. 
      Many things we do at our 
Grange halls we do so 
automatically, we probably 
donôt even realize it could be 
considered a community 
service.  According to the 
judging criteria provided by 
National Grange anything 
that benefits your 
community,  any Grange 
member participation in a 
community project, any non
-grange member involved in 
a project, service project(s), 
publicity for your project 
and your Grange in general 
- all of these things are 
eligible for major points on 
your report.  The organization 
of your report, scrapbook, 
letter, report or memo is 
worth 10 points. If there is 
Fundraising involved in your 
project, 5 points is available. 
  Dates/Community Service 
Activities to remember: 
  Sept. 1st - deadline for receipt 
of Community Service 
Reports 
  Oct. 24-28 NYS Grange 
(Oneonta)  
   - Non-Perishable Food 
Collection 
   -  Collection of Personal 
Care Items for local shelter(s) 
 
 If you have any question or 
concerns, please do not 
hesitate to contact me. 
         
 kathyellenmiller@yahoo.com 
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Roger Halbert 

   Several different themes 
come to mindé many of 
which have been prompted by 
questions to this office in 
recent months, so I will 
attempt to be concise but 
cover the issueséas any 
question is a good one and 
probably shared by others 
who havenôt asked! 
   Have you checked out the 
National Grange benefits 
page on the Grange.org 
website recently?  There are a 
few updates and many 
benefits that members can 
take advantage of.  Donôt 
miss out on all the perks the 
give  value to your Grange 
membership.  One way to do 
this is by going to 
information@nationalgrange.
org .  You may be surprised. 
   In another section of this 
ESG, you will see a list of 
Associate Members of New 
York State Grange.  From 
time to time, I believe it is a 
good opportunity to thank 
these individuals and 
businesses for their support of 
the Grange organization by 
being an Associate Member.  
I would also encourage any 
Grange to contact a civic 
leader in your area or a 
business with which the 
Grange has had contact and 
suggest they become an 
Associate Member as a way 
of showing their support for 
what your Grange does in the 
community.  The process is 
simpleé a check made 
payable to New York State 
Grange in the amount of $25 
and sent to the State 
Secretary.  In return the 
Grange will receive $10 of 
that amount.  The Grange 
does not pay dues on 
Associate Members but they 
do count towards a Grangeôs 
total membership.  Associate 
Members receive the ESG 
and also a copy of the annual 
legislative policy manual.  A 
simple way of having that 

busy person/community 
business to show their 
support of Grange!  It would 
be a reachable goal that 
every Grange in NYS should 
have a minimum of ONE 
Associate Member!  Meet 
the challenge! 
   It hardly seems possible 
but the official notice of our 
State Session has been 
mailed to all Pomona Grange 
Masters and Pomona Grange 
Secretaries the first week of 
May.  The 142nd Session of 
the New York State Grange 
will be held in Oneonta, 
Otsego County, from 
October 24 thru October 28.  
This is the first time for State 
Grange to be held in Oneonta 
since 1935, so Otsego 
County Grangers are filled 
with anticipation!  The 
meeting will be held at the 
Holiday Inn, 5206 State 
Highway 23, Oneonta.  
Reservations can be made by 
calling 607-433-2250 and 
identifying yourself as part 
of the NYS Grange block.  
There is a limited number of 
rooms on the first floor for 
those with mobility issues so 
such requests should be 
made early when making 
reservations.  There is no 
elevator service to the second 
floor rooms but 
arrangements are being 
worked on to assist with this 
responsibility.  Additional 
rooms are available within 
about one mile of the 
Holiday Inn, if needed.  
Other details about the State 
Session will be made 
available as time draws 
nearé but save the dates, 
and be involved when your 
Pomona selects delegates at 
the next Pomona Grange 
meeting in your area!  
Granges whose March 2014 
dues are not paid to State 
Grange cannot serve as 
delegates. 
   Lastly, I appreciate that 
most Secretaries did a great 
job in filling out the recent 
quarterly report that included 
a slight increase from $6 to 
$6.50 per member, as 
recommended and approved 
by the delegate body at the 
2012 State Session.  We are 
watching developments for 
this fall, as our State Master 
and second voting delegate 
will be considering a $2 per 
member dues increase at the 
National Grange Session in 

Ohio.  If passed, this will 
entirely consume the dues 
increase that became effective 
this quarter in NYS.  Every 
State Grange Master could 
easily vote to delay or vote 
down the need for this 
additional dues increase to 
National Grangeé with more 
Granges obtaining one or two 
new members to increase 
revenues for the parent 
organization.  None of us 
desire a dues increase.  As of 
April 24, 42 Granges in NYS 
have brought in 114 new 
members since July 1, 2013 
(compared to 37 Granges 
with 86 members the same 
period last year)éso we are 
making good strides!  Is your 
Grange included in this list?  
Are you helping to stall a 
dues increase at National 
Grange? 
   Have a great summer and 
make it point to showcase 
your Grange in some way! 
NEW YORK STATE 
GRANGE THANKS 

ASSOCIATE MEMBERS 
   We would like to thank 
those individuals and 
businesses across the state 
that affirm the good works of 
the Grange organization by 
being an Associate Member.  
As of May 1, the following 
are among those to whom we 
show our appreciation: 
 
Erie Co. Ag Society     Evans 
1332   
Diane Gallo      Butternut 
Valley  1533 
Sherry D. Haggerty     
Butternut Valley  1533 
William B. Musson     
Butternut Valley  1533 
Joseph Gozelski    Warsaw  
1088 
Matthew Sheldon     Butternut 
Valley  1533 
Buffalo Kiwanis     Evans  
1332 
Robert VanEvery     Ross  305 
Otsego Farm Bureau     
Otsego Pomona  16 
Franz S. Winter     Butternut 
Valley  1533 
Maryliz Valli      New York 
State Grange 
Glenn R. Hamilton     
Butternut Valley  1533 
Patricia Quirk      Butternut 
Valley  1533 
Audrey Donahoe     New York 
State Grange 
Vincenter J. Cala     Evans  
1332 
Andrews View Farm     
Hammond  677 

Falconer Funeral Home  Ross 
305 
Peterson Farms     Ross 305 
Fulton Co Soil & Water  
Mayfield  683 
John and Bernice 
   Swartout       Evans  1332 
Beverly Mosher      Evans  
1332 
Patricia Grise       Evans  1332 
Ontario Insurance Co.      
Clifton Springs  1042 
Sally J. Crosiar      Evans  
1332 
Evans Auction Service     
Butternut Valley  1533 
Robert S. Slocum      Dryden  
1112 
R. B. Adams Agency       East 
Pembroke  1157 
Paul Cooper       Evans  1332 
Charles D. Carlson      
Villenova  604 
Earl Geer       Corfu  142 
Madeline F. Buell      
Villenova  604 
St. Lawrence Co. Soil 
   & Water Conservation  New 
York State Grange 
Gary K. Viele       Villenova  
604 
Todd Eklum      Villenova  
604 
Valerie Clemons      Veteran   
1108 
Randy Schmitz      Evans  
1332 
Mary M. Smith      Horseheads  
1118 
Assemblyman Clifford 
  Crouch       Butternut Valley  
1533 
Justine S. Barber      Butternut 
Valley  1533 

weekends, as well as the 
different talent contests, give 
our young people the 
confidence they need to be in 
front of an audience.  By 
giving them this confidence, 
they go on to become leaders 
within and outside of the 
Grange.  The Grange has 
many events and programs for 
each level of the Grange, thus 
making it a family 
organization. 
      Being a Grange member 
has many benefits that my 
family has enjoyed for many 
generations.  How many 
generations of your family 
have been or will be Grange 
members?  Letôs keep this 
great organization going by 
getting future generations 
involved in the Grange. 
 

(Continued from page 1) 
Flora 
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     One of the ways that the State Grange is raising funds to help 
to finance the National Grange Convention in our area is to save 
what are called ñGò dollars.  Pictured above is an example of 
such a bill.  Notice the letter ñGò in the symbol just above the 
serial number on the left side of the bill that denotes that it is 
from the Federal Reserve bank of Chicago.  Only the one dollar 
bills have this symbol.  Please check your one dollar bills when 
you receive change and if it is a ñGò bill, tuck it away and save 
for this donation.  The bills are collected at a special time at the 
State Grange session.  Collect them and give them to your county 
delegate to bring to State Grange.  The goal is to collect 2014 of 
them across the state to match the year ñ2014ò.  Please 
help!!!!!!!!! Reach the goal. 

Register Now! 
Northeast Lecturersô Conference 

August 4-6 
Keuka College 

Registration Deadline ï July 10, 2014 
Registration materials are available from: 

1.Pomona and Community Grange Lecturers 
2.New York State Grange website 
3.Mary Liddington at State Grange 
headquarters (607-756-7553) 

Please Note 
 Commuters (anyone not staying on campus) must 
pay the one-time $25 commuter fee and pay for meals 
as indicated on the form.  Any part-time attendee 
who wishes to participate in a workshop must pay the 
$25 fee.  Individuals participating in the State 
Program ONLY do not pay the $25 fee. 
 If you have questions please contact the State 
Lecturer after June 20th. 

2014 Talent 
Winners 
Junior Grange 

 
Instrumental 

 1st  Place ï Colton Tarbell, 
Genesee County 
 2nd Place ï Andrea Hansson, 
Jefferson County 
 

Vocal 
  1st Place ï Jomni Tarbell, 
Genesee County 
  2nd Place ï Nathan Frost, 
Jefferson County 
Best of Show ï Jomni 

Tarbell 
 

Community Grange 

  
Instrumental  

  1st Place ï Lauren LaClair, 
Albany County 
 

Vocal 
  1st Place ï Nichole 
Navaretta, Schenectady 
County 
  2nd Place ï Tessa Taft, 
Onondaga County 
  3rd Place ï Matt Shoop, 
Albany County 
  4th Place ï Quinton Tarbell, 
Genesee County 
 

Other Acts 
  1st Place ï Teresa Thomas, 
Albany County 
  2nd Place ï Albany County 
Youth 
Best of Show ï Nichole 

Navaretta 

Art and Photography 
Winners - 2014 
Photography Division I 
Best of Show   Cathy Stark, 
Dutchess County 
Scenery 
1st Place ï   Stacy Adams, 
Ontario County 
2nd Place ï   Rose Tyler, Erie 
County 
3rd Place ï   Paula Turner, 
Steuben County 
H.M. ï   Berta Burr, 
Rensselaer County   
People 
1st Place ï   Fannie Mallette, 
Wayne County 
2nd Place ï   Matthew Horton, 
Steuben County 
3rd Place ï   Ginny Bush, 
Jefferson County 
H.M. ï   Kathy Hughes, 
Oneida County 
Animals 
1st Place ï   Cathy Stark, 
Dutchess County 
2nd Place ï   Cindy Williams, 
Lewis County 
3rd Place ï   Ginny Bush, 
Jefferson County 

H.M. ï    Sonja Galley, Otsego 
County 
Photography Division II(5-9 
yrs.) 
Best of Show   Jeremiah 
Wigfield, Wayne County 
Scenery 
1st Place ï   Nathan Frost, 
Jefferson County 
2nd Place ï   Aiden Pickard, 
Chenango County 
3rd Place ï   Jeremiah 
Wigfield, Wayne County 
People 
1st Place ï   Jeremiah 
Wigfield, Wayne County 
2nd Place ï   Aiden Pickard, 
Chenango County 
3rd Place ï   Luke LaChance, 
Albany County 
 Animals 
1st Place ï   Jeremiah 
Wigfield, Wayne County 
2nd Place -  Luke LaChance, 
Albany County 
Photography Division III (10
-14 yrs.) 
Best of Show   _Jomni 
Tarbell, Genesee County 
Scenery 

Grange 
Fundraising 

1st Place ï   Xavier Butzer, 
Erie County 
2nd Place ï   Aaliyah Williams, 
Lewis County 
3rd Place ï   Jordan Bartlett, 
Jefferson County 
H.M. ï    Hannah Yorkey, 
Cayuga County 
People 
1st Place ï   Jomni Tarbell, 
Genesee County 
2nd Place ï   Aaliyah Williams, 
Lewis County 
3rd Place ï   Haley Yorkey, 
Cayuga County 
Animals 
1st Place ï   Jomni Tarbell, 
Genesee County 
2nd Place ï   Hannah Yorkey, 
Cayuga County 
3rd Place ï   Jordan Baratlett, 
Jefferson County 
Art Division I 
Best of Show   Tina Stearns, 
Erie County 
Oils, Acrylics, Crayon, 
Marker 
1st Place ï   Tina Stearns, Erie 
County 
2nd Place ï   Mike Cooney, 
Wayne County 
3rd Place ï   Marilyn Dufresne, 
Otsego County 
H.M. ï    Daniel McCoy, 
Albany County 
Watercolor 
1st Place ï  Carol Bailey, 
Wayne County   
2nd Place -  Karen Wilcox, 
Jefferson County 
3rd Place ï   Irena Morse, 
Dutchess County 
H.M. -    Daniel McCoy, 
Albany County 
 Charcoal or Pencil 
1st Place ï   Irena Morse, 
Dutchess County 
2nd Place ï   Carol Bailey, 
Wayne County 
  Art Division II (5-9 yrs.) 
Best of Show   Faith McCoy, 
Albany County 
Oils, Acrylics, Crayon, 
Marker 
1st Place ï   Alyvia Fuchs, 
Wayne County 
2nd Place ï   Morgan Yorkey, 
Cayuga County 
3rd Place ï   Faith McCoy, 
Albany County 
Watercolor 
1st Place ï   Faith McCoy, 
Albany County 
2nd Place ï   Abby Jackson, 
Cayuga County 
3rd Place -   Nathan Frost, 
Jefferson County 
Charcoal or Pencil 
1st Place ï   Gracie Staehr, 
Cayuga County 
2nd Place ï   Nathan Frost, 
Jefferson County 

Art Division III (10-14 yrs.) 
Best of Show   Aaliyah 
Williams, Lewis County 
Oils, Acrylics, Crayon, 
Marker 
1st Place ï   Aaliyah Williams, 
Lewis County 
2nd Place ï   Ashley Keck, 
Dutchess County 
3rd Place ï   Angelika Wenzel, 
Dutchess County 
Watercolor 
1st Place ï   Alexandria 
Hansson, Jefferson County 
2nd Place ï   Cheyenne St. 
Pierre, Albany County 
Charcoal or Pencil 
1st Place ï   Hannah Yorkey, 
Cayuga County 
2nd Place ï   Gage Bucey, 
Dutchess County 
3rd Place ï   Aaliyah Williams, 
Lewis County 
H.M. ï    Emily Cady, 
Dutchess County 


